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UB1071. Reserved and Unreserved Minutes of the University Board Meeting held on 22nd  
September 2022 

 
 With regard to the third paragraph under UB1060(vi), Mrs Lloyd elaborated on the point 

which she had made at the previous meeting. 
 
 Resolved: That, with the clarification provided by Mrs Lloyd on UB1060(vi), the Reserved 

and Unreserved Minutes of the University Board Meeting held on 22nd September 2022 
were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair. 

 
UB1072. Matters Arising  
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(ix)  Text Redacted – Reserved Minute 

 
(x) Research & Knowledge Exchange 
 
The Board noted the positive updates on Research Excellence Framework (REF) and 
Knowledge Exchange Framework (KEF), and in the Research, Impact and Research Support 
updates. 
 
(xi) Text Redacted – Reserved Minute 

 
(xii) Text Redacted – Reserved Minute 

 
The Chair thanked Professor Baldwin for his comprehensive report. 
 
Resolved: That the Vice-Chancellor’s Update Report be received. 

 
UB1074. Text Redacted – Reserved Minute 

UB1075. Draft Consolidated Financial Statements and Letter of Representation 

Mr Charles presented the draft 2021/22 consolidated Financial Statements, together with 
the Letter of Representation. Copies of both documents are set out in the Minute Book. 
 
Mr Charles confirmed that the draft Financial Statements had been examined by the 
Resources Committee on 3rd November 2022, and that the Audit Committee had reviewed 
the draft Statements and the Letter of Representation on 10th November 2022. The external 
auditor (KPMG) had reviewed the Financial Statements and presented their comments to 
the Audit Committee and indicated that they expected to issue an unmodified audit 
opinion. Thereafter, a number of minor amendments to the narrative sections of the 
document had been made and Mr Charles now drew attention to those changes. 
Additionally, KPMG had requested the ad



 

4 
 

(iii) KPMG be reappointed as external auditor for the 2022/23 accounts. 
 

UB1076. Annual Financial Return 2021-22 
 

Mr Charles presented his report on the 2021-22 Annual Financial Return (AFR), including 
the full completed Return. Copies of the report and Return are set out in the Minute Book. 
 
Mr Charles confirmed that the AFR for 2021-22 had been considered at the Resources 
Committee meeting on 3rd November 2022. He summarised the considerations which had 
been discussed at that meeting, including the Forecast Assumptions and how those shaped 
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year. He 
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Professor Baldwin advised on the ‘economic value generated’ data which is available, 
confirming that the University’s contribution to the region is considerable and is a significant 
factor in local economic regeneration. He also reminded the Board about the University’s 
employment contribution and its role in the education and training of key workers. 
 
In response to Mrs McCarthy’s suggestion about a handy ‘infographic’ (to assist Board 
Members when the University’s role and contribution is discussed externally), Professor 
Baldwin undertook to make available appropriate data produced by the MillionPlus group 
of universities. 
 
Resolved: That the Modern Slavery and Human Trafficking Statement on 2021-22 be 
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UB1083. Governance Issues 
 

Mr Fisher presented his report covering a number of governance related matters. A copy of 
the report is set out in the Minute Book. 
 
(i) Oversight of Sustainability Issues 

   
Mr Fisher reported on his discussions with the Chair of the Board, the Chair of Resources 
Committee, Mrs Lloyd, the Vice Chancellor and the Deputy Chief Executive on the 
operation of the Environment Working Group. The discussions had led to the conclusion 
that the work of the Working Group should now be undertaken by the Resources 
Committee. 
 
(ii) Administration and Operational Decisions relating to Subsidiary and Related 
Companies not having a significant financial impact 
 
Mr Fisher explained the rationale for the proposal that essentially administrative matters 
should be removed from the Resources Committee’s current remit.  
 
Mr Fisher then drew attention to the amended Terms of Reference for the Resources 
Committee which would reflect both (i) and (ii) above if approved. He also advised that, if (i) 
be approved, the appointment of Mrs Lloyd to the Resources Committee would then be 
recommended.  
 
Resolved: That 
 
(i) the Environmental Working Group be wound up, 
(ii) the amended Terms of Reference for the Resources Committee be approved, and 
(iii) Mrs Lloyd be appointed to the Resources Committee with immediate effect, 

 
Mr Fisher then recommended that Dr L Smith should be appointed to the vacancy on the 
Audit Committee which Mrs Lloyd’s appointment to Resources Committee created. 
 
Resolved: That Dr L Smith be appointed to the Audit Committee with immediate effect. 
 
(iii) Pan-Lancashire Institute of Technology – Proposed Participation of UCLan 

 
Mr Fisher presented his report on the proposed Institute of Technology (IoT) development. 
He confirmed that no financial contribution on joining would be entailed and also that no 
ongoi
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Mr Fisher confirmed that the name ‘Institute of Technology’ was a generic term for the 
concept. 
 
Resolved: That it be agreed that the University should join the proposed Institute of 
Technology as a member of the company and that the Pro Vice Chancellor (Professor 
StJohn Crean) be nominated as the University’s director on the IoT Board. 
 
(iv) Students’ Union Articles of Association - Review  
 
Mr Fisher advised that the recent review of the Students’ Union Articles had served to 
confirm (on the part of both University Management and the Students’ Union itself) that the 
current Articles continue to be fit for purpose. He reminded the Board that a formal review 
of the Articles is required every five years. 
 
Resolved: That  
 
(i) The outcome of the recent review into the Constitution of the Students’ Union be 

noted, and 
(ii) It be agreed that no changes to the current Articles of Association are necessary. 
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(v) Audit Committee 
 
In the absence of Mrs Lowry, Mrs Lloyd (Member of the Audit Committee) reported on the 
matters covered by the Audit Committee at the meeting on 10th November 2022.  
 
The Committee had discussed the development of the on-line ‘action log’ requirement and 
also arrangements to ensure that all Board Members are kept abreast of key risk areas (such 
as cyber security, Degree Apprenticeships funding and major estates developments). 
 
Recent work performed by the Internal Auditor had resulted in a mixed range of assurance 
levels. The Committee had been satisfied with University Management’s explanations and 
responses to recommendations for improvements. 
 
Mrs Lloyd confirmed that the external audit of the 2021/22 accounts (UB1075 above) had 
been considered and the audited Financial Statements and accounts had been 
recommended to the Board for approval. The Committee’s own Annual Report (on 2021-
22) had been reviewed and approved for submission to the Board. 
 
Resolved:  That the Chairs’ Updates be noted. 

 
UB1086. Academic Board – Meeting on 12nd November 2022 – Update 
 

Dr Ion (one of the two Board representatives at Academic Board) confirmed that, once 
again, there were no concerns to report. The Academic Board agendas continue to be most 
extensive, but useful outcomes result. It was interesting to hear the discussion on potential 
problems where there is perceived to be an over-


